
BARLING MAGNA PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COUNCIL held Thursday, 9 July 2020, through online conferencing under s78 of The Coronavirus Act 2020.

Present:   	Councillors Ashdown, Bond, Bright, Cohen (chair), Gardiner, Glover, McKillop and Steptoe (from 20.112) 

Attending:	County and District Councillor Steptoe (from 20.112). I. King (Parish Clerk); M. Power (Clerk-designate – until 20.114)

Apologies:	District Councillors Efde, Lucas-Gill, McPherson and Williams.  
 	

MINUTES

20.99           The Chairman to declare the meeting open.
        a.     The Chairman declared the meeting open at 7.05pm. 

20.100	        To receive apologies for absence.
        a.    Apologies were noted, as recorded above. Councillor Steptoe would be late.

20.101     To receive Declarations of Interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct and with section 106 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992.
a.   There were none.

20.102        To approve the minutes of Council meetings 
a. Meeting held 18 June 2020. Proposed by Councillor Gardiner, seconded by Councillor Ashdown that the minutes be approved. For 7, against 0, abstained 0; carried. 
b. Extraordinary meeting held 25 June 2020. Proposed by Councillor Ashdown, seconded by Councillor Cohen that the minutes be approved. For 7, against 0, abstained 0; carried. 

20.103	The meeting will stand adjourned to permit Parishioners of Barling Magna to address the Council 
a. No parishioners attended the meeting on this occasion.

20.49 20.104        Governance matters
a. The 2019-20 accounts had been submitted to the external auditor and the period of public notice was now in force until 12 August.
b. The Clerk reported on advice received from our insurer that when the play area reopens it should be inspected weekly rather than monthly as at present, in order to satisfy good practice in light of coronavirus. The Hall Manager was currently undertaking the monthly checks while the parish hall was closed. Further detailed advice will be required before the Clerk could recommend the reopening of the play area.
c. Members reviewed the Council's complaints policy; co-option policy; GDPR privacy notice; equality policy and social media policy. They also considered the draft staff privacy notice, to which the staff had no objection. Proposed by Councillor Gardiner, seconded by Councillor Glover that each of these documents be re-adopted for a further 12 months and scheduled for review once again in July 2021. For 7, against 0, abstained 0; carried. 

20.105        Financial matters
a. The Clerk reported on online banking. In common with other High Street banks, the Co-operative Bank would only allow the one person to set up a payment, to be authorised by one approver. The Clerk had consulted the internal auditor who had indicated that this was now standard acceptable practice. Proposed by Councillor Cohen, seconded by Councillor Gardiner that an application be approved for the new Clerk to be an authorised user and debit card holder and that the main correspondence address for banking be changed. For 7, against 0, abstained 0; carried. It was agreed that Councillor Bright would approve payments for July and Councillor Ashdown would do so for August.
b. The Clerk had circulated a bank reconciliation as of the 30th of June 2020, which disclosed an adjusted bank balance after unpresented payments of £79,999.41. This included the second of two tranches of the precept for the current year; now received in full.  
c. The following table of payments had been circulated to members. Proposed by Councillor Gardiner, seconded by Councillor Bond that the schedule be approved. For 7; against 0; abstained 0. Carried.
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d. The request by District Councillor McPherson that the council consider funding covert cameras to help address fly tipping will be held over to the August agenda.

20.106      Events and projects 
a. It was agreed that the final date for deciding whether or not the quiz night provisionally scheduled for 31 October 2020 could go ahead would be the August council meeting.
b. The Clerk reported that he had acted to commission a colour full-size proof of the Beautiful Barling calendar for 2021. This would incur a minor additional cost leading to a minimum sale of 59 calendars in order to break even at a price of £7.99. This was agreed. 
c. The Council had committed itself to replace 3 bus shelters during the current financial year. The Clerk had circulated details of models offered by the firm of Littlethorpe of Leicester Ltd, which combined a rural aspect with resilience, underwritten by an anti-vandalism guarantee. The Clerk was requested to approach the firm and gather full-cost quotes for supply, installation and removal of debris in all models in their £4,980 pounds rang exclusive of VAT. The Clerk advised that before an order could be placed it would be necessary to receive the approval of Essex Highways and Rochford District Council. In neither case did he anticipate any problems. The structures might also need to be checked for protected wildlife before demolition. 

20.68 20.107      Planning matters
a. No new planning applications for the parish had been received.
b. The Clerk drew attention to the current consultation on the possible expansion of Barling Magna Primary Academy from 175 places to 210 places with effect from September 2021.  County Councillor Steptoe had attended a meeting with the school and county officers that day and he had raised questions about the need for the expansion and whether expanding Great Wakering primary school would be preferable. There were listed buildings in the immediate area. The biggest single issue concerned parking which had been a long-term local issue owing to worsening traffic congestion. The Clerk was asked to write to the headteacher requesting that the Parish Council should be kept informed of plans as they developed and asking her to note the grave concerns of counsellors at the worsening parking problem which would be exacerbated by the enlargement of the school. The proposed new parking places on site would simply cater for staff. The Council would urge the school to take greater responsibility for the provision of parking or alternative arrangements for children in outlying areas to access the school safely. 
c. The Clerk reported on correspondence with Mr Tom McCarthy, Principal Planning Officer with Essex County Council about the landfill site. As part of the withdrawal from the site Enovert would be required to publish a detailed ecological assessment of the impact of removing the haul road and this would have to include wildlife in the hedgerows and the badger setts now situated there. 
d. Several members of the public were concerned about activity taking place on the former Rosedene site at the junction of Barling Road and Barrow Hall Road. Councillor Steptoe had asked the District Council enforcement team to look into the matter lest this activity should be preparatory to a possible traveller site. 
e. The Clerk reported on lack of progress with the kerbstone immediately outside the parish Hall, which have been damaged in December 2019 and reported to Essex Highways in January 2020. Highways proposed to visit the site remove the kerbstone and replace it with bitumen. Members felt that this was inadequate and that, while attending to remove the kerbstone, they could simply turn it over and refit it back into its existing bedding. Members requested that this should be communicated to Highways.


20.108	     Clerk’s report
	     The Clerk reported on:
a. A successful LED lighting installation in Little Wakering Road, complimented by the resident most affected.
b. A resident with the property adjoining the play area had requested the Council attend to and the widespread Ivy growing through the fencing and affecting his garden. The grounds maintenance contractor would deal with this for £150 and this was agreed. Owing to the lockdown, there was a large increase in users of the Wildlife Reserve including many people picnicking and, sadly, some people having unauthorised barbecues there. As a result, there was a great deal of excess rubbish and bins were overflowing as well as being plundered by foxes. It was agreed to request Mr Pavelin to make more frequent visits during July and August to ensure that the bins were adequately cleared. Replacing open-top bins with closed-top ones would be explored. This was the first meeting since an inspection had been carried out at the Wildlife Reserve on the question of whether or not giant hogweed was growing there. Following a visit from an arboriculturist, it was confirmed that there was no evidence for such plants growing at the reserve.
c. In attempting to consolidate the two separate BT bills received each month, there had been some technical difficulties including the deletion of the Council's direct debit agreement with British Telecom. It was agreed that the Clerk would seek signatures on a renewed direct debit. Meanwhile, his action to pay the current bill using the debit card in order to avoid an interruption to the service was approved. 
d. The Clerk recommended that the July personnel committee meeting, usually convened to consider staff appraisals and to recommend the implementation of a national salary award, should be postponed until the award was published and this was agreed. 
e. The Clerk was drafting the Autumn news for the GWCA newsletter. 
f. Work was continuing on finding the best way to finance a defibrillator for the Barling end of the parish.
g. A minor correction having been approved to the Financial Regulations and checked by the Chair, these would now be re-issued to members and published again on our website. 
h. The Clerk had been in touch with the supplier of the flagpole we had bought with the hope of rescheduling the installation and he would report back. The Committee Room now enjoyed 2 portrait photographs of HM The Queen and HRH the Duke of Edinburgh. A portrait photograph of HRH the Prince of Wales was also available though not on display.
i. The Clerk had been asked previously to schedule an opportunity for the Council to resolve the primary purpose of the Wildlife Reserve, given the confusion that had arisen between the various options. He advised the Council to undertake a survey of registered electors in the parish on their views on the matter. This would not be a referendum and any views would not be binding upon the Council but might serve to offer new insights and a justification for any steps the Council subsequently took. Members were keen to explore this option and the Clerk was requested to bring forward firm proposals with costings to the August meeting.
j. The Chair thanked the Clerk for his report.


20.109 To receive a report from County and District Councillors for the area on any matter of interest
a. As no County or District Councillors were present at this point in the meeting, this item was deferred to the August council meeting. 

20.110        At the Chair’s discretion to exchange information and items for future meetings:
· It was agreed that the next full council meeting will be held on Wednesday 12 August; this would replace the scheduled meeting on Thursday 13th of August 
· The July Personnel Committee meeting was now postponed.

20.111      Exclusion of the Press and the Public
Pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 it was resolved that, in view of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted, it was advisable in the public interest that the press and the public be excluded and they were instructed to withdraw. 

20.112      Contractual matters
a.  Grounds maintenance:  Following a recommendation by the Clerk it was proposed by Councillor Bond, seconded by Councillor Bright that the grounds maintenance contract due to finish on 31st January 2021 should continue for a further 12 months on the same terms, subject to the agreement of the contractor. For 8; against 0; abstained 0; carried.
b.   Given unexpected pressures upon the budget owing to the urgent need to attend to trees affected by conifer canker at the Wildlife Reserve, it was decided to defer the phase one habitat survey until 2021.
c.  The Clerk having circulated a revised specification and timetable for the necessary tree works at the Reserve, he was instructed to invite firms to tender for this work with a deadline of noon on Wednesday 12 August 2020.

20.113       Legal matters
a.     The Chair provided a short summary of the current position with regard to the surrender of the current lease of the parish hall, the proposed new lease and Land Registry changes which were being requested by our landlord, the Barling Magna Parish Hall Committee (registered charity).  She reminded members that the firm of Law Hurst and Taylor had been retained by the Parish Council to advise it specifically on its best interests in the matter of the lease. It was anticipated that members would be presented with detailed proposals in order to arrive at an agreement on new documentation with the aim of the whole matter being resolved by the end of 2020.
b.     The Clerk advised members that close inspection of the current lease required the landlord to insure the Parish Hall and to recover the costs thereof from the lessee, the Council. It was intended that this should happen from January 2021 and the secretary to the trustees would consult the Council on the proposed premium and cover. It was also noted that under the current lease the sum of £250 rent was due annually from the Council to the charity. However the charity trustees proposed that, as the parish council had provided them with secretarial help free of charge at a cost certainly to exceed £250 per annum, that this arrangement should be deemed to fulfil the Council’s obligation to pay rent. The Clerk would write to accept the trustees’ proposal.

20.114         Staffing matters 
a.  It was reported that two very satisfactory and complementary references had been received in respect of the new Clerk and that she had signed an acceptance of the post. Subject to the required legal proof of her right of abode in the United Kingdom, she would begin work on 3 August 2020. The present Clerk would arrange a handover and circulate details to members for their information. The chair hoped to drop into the parish hall that morning in order to formally welcome the new Clerk.
b.  This being Ivan King’s last meeting, on behalf of the Council the Chair thanked him for his work as Clerk and his willingness to continue to support his successor if needed in future.  She noted that he would continue to serve as secretary to the charity trustees for the next 12 months, during a critical period in the transition to the new Barling Magna Community Trust. Mr King thanked members for their kind wishes. He had thoroughly enjoyed his work with the Council and looked forward to continuing to work with the trustees in the months to come.

20.115       The Chairman to declare the meeting closed.
a. Councillor Cohen declared the meeting closed at 9.10pm, thanking members for their attendance.



*  *  *  *  *  *  *
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Cheque No Payee Description £

Direct Debit E.on Street lighting power           310.75 

Direct Debit E.on Parish Hall electricity             34.90 

Direct Debit E.on Parish Hall gas             26.90 

Direct Debit British Telecom Mobile               6.00 

BACS Paul Robinson solicitors Legal expenses for lease changes           840.00 

BACS W & H (Romac) Ltd Street lighting repairs           198.60 

BACS Cllr R Gardiner Councillor allowance - 2nd quarter             42.53 

BACS Cllr S Glover Councillor allowance - 2nd quarter             53.13 

BACS Cllr M Steptoe Councillor allowance - 2nd quarter             42.53 

BACS G.Gates Salary           416.25 

BACS I.King Salary           745.60 

BACS Essex Pension Fund Pension contributions           230.71 

BACS I.King Expenses to 9.7.20             14.40 

BACS Society of Local Council Clerks Subscription 

(can be transferred to new clerk)

          140.00 

Debit card Amazon business Signs for wildlife reserve 33.90

Debit card via Amazon Hand sanitiser, gloves and mask 35.51

Debit card Zoom 1 month subscription due 2.7.20             14.39 

Debit card British Telecom Parish Hall Broadband and Phone 

2 months

          144.45 

Total payments 

£3,330.55


